# Brazil's Native Peoples and the Belo Monte Dam: A Case Study



Indigenous and peasant Brazilians protest the Belo Monte dam project in April. The dam will cause incalculable social and environmental damage.

## By Sara Diamond and Christian Poirier

Luiz Inácio Lula da Silva. As a part of its GDP growth strategy, the Lula government has prioritized large-scale infrastructure development with its Accelerated Growth Program (PAC)—a public-private partnership to fund the expansion of Brazil's transport, energy, sanitation, and housing infrastructure, launched in 2007. The Brazilian Finance Ministry attributed Brazil's recently increasing GDP growth (from 4% in

2006 to 6.1% in 2007, 5.1% in 2008) to the program's success.  $^{1}$ 

Belo Monte, a proposed hydroelectric dam in the Xingu River Basin of the Amazonian rainforest, is the PAC's flagship project. Belo Monte is the world's largest dam complex in development, and if completed it will be the world's third-largest dam, after China's Three Gorges Dam and the joint Brazilian-Paraguayan dam Itaipu.<sup>2</sup> The Belo Monte project will divert the flow of the Xingu River, a massive, 1,700-mile tributary of the Amazon that stretches from the savannas of

Sara Diamond is a San Francisco—based researcher and consultant specializing in tropical ecology, conservation, and policy. Christian Poirier is the Brazil Program coordinator at Amazon Watch.

#### REPORT: AFTER RECOGNITION



An Arara woman and her child on the banks of the Xingu River near the Amazonian town of Altamira, Brazil

the western state of Mato Grosso to the northern jungles of Pará. Operating at full capacity, the dam will generate up to 11,233 megawatts, with most of the electricity going to local mining operations before being routed to the metropolitan areas of Rio de Janeiro and São Paulo, about 1,800 miles away.

The Brazilian government has mounted a powerful propaganda campaign to convince its citizens and the world that this \$30 billion megadam, funded almost entirely by Brazil's National Development Bank, is a sustainable way to fuel continued economic growth and human development. Moreover, the government argues that the dam is a model of "green," renewable energy, based on the premise that it will flood a relatively small area of surrounding forest and produce large amounts of electricity with fewer emissions

than a generator powered by fossil fuels. Excluded from the public discussion, however, has been the incalculable social and environmental destruction that the dam threatens to wreak on the Xingu River Basin, a global center of biodiversity that supports an extensive network of tributaries, primary forests, and some 25,000 indigenous people from 18 ethnic groups.

The dam will divert more than 80% of the Xingu River's flow through two massive canals, flooding more than 193 square miles of forest and part of the city of Altamira, while a 62-mile stretch of the river known as the Big Bend will be left in permanent drought. This is expected to cause a losses of aquatic and terrestrial fauna. The dam threatens to devastate the surrounding rainforest ecosystem and will displace between 20,000 and 40,000 people, both rural and urban, destroying their livelihoods with little or no compensation.

In addition to the hundreds of riverine communities, about 800 people from the Juruna, Xikrín, Arara, Xipaia, Kuruaya, Kayapó, and other indigenous ethnicities in the surrounding region will no longer be able to depend on the river for survival. Receding waters would make it impossible for local communities to travel by boat to sell their produce or buy staples. Upstream communities, including the Kayapó, would lose migratory fish species essential to their diet. And for the peoples who call the river basin home—from the Kayapó of the upper reaches of the Xingu's tributaries to the Arara, who live alongside its waterways—the Big Bend is the cradle of civilization. The word Xingu means "house of God" to indigenous groups, and its destruction will represent nothing less than a cosmological catastrophe to them.

Despite these concerns, which have been publicly aired by the people who live near the dam project, by experts in numerous fields, and even by some dissident government administrators, the official line has not budged. At a press conference in February, after the Belo Monte project was granted an environmental license, Minister of Environment Carlos Minc flat out rejected the criticisms. "Not a single Indian will be displaced," Minc said. He conceded only that the peoples of the Xingu will be "indirectly affected."

Monte and other megaprojects, it has postured itself as concerned with sustainability, conservation, and indigenous rights. At the beginning of his presidency, Lula appointed ex—rubber tapper Marina Silva as head of the Ministry of the Environment, where she organized local River Basin Committees to help manage water resources. And in 2007 Brazil voted for the United Nations Declaration on the Rights of Indigenous Peoples (UNDRIP), which guarantees the right to self-determination, including free, prior, and informed consent, for projects that affect their communities. But despite these and other steps, the Lula government has on balance perpetuated the Brazilian state's history of violating indigenous rights and ignoring environmental conservation in the name of progress.

The Lula government's efforts to portray itself as sensitive to indigenous rights draw on a recent history of reforms and legal commitments beginning with the creation of the National Indian Foundation (FUNAI) in 1967. An entire governmental department dedicated to protecting the interests of indigenous people, FUNAI was founded after a scandalous 5,000-page report commissioned by

the Ministry of the Interior revealed systemic persecution of indigenous peoples in Brazil, including torture, slavery, sexual abuse, land theft, and even the complete extermination of 80 tribes. The military government created FUNAI in part as a public relations effort to construct a humanitarian, "racially democratic" image. It was no accident, however, that the newly birthed FUNAI was an agency of the Ministry of the Interior, whose principal mission was to exploit Brazil's natural resources. FUNAI immediately adopted a policy of protection by assimilation, encouraging communities to give up traditional ways of life in order to join mainstream culture—in short, freeing up native lands by eliminating cultural diversity.

After the return to democracy, Brazil's 1988 Constitution included several hard-won provisions guaranteeing indigenous rights. The most important of these was Article 231, which recognized both the cultural and territorial rights of indigenous peoples based on their heritage, establishing their right to permanently live in traditional territories, and guaranteeing the exclusive use of natural resources necessary for securing their cultural integrity and physical wellbeing. In 1989, Brazil ratified Convention 169 of the International Labor Organization, which entitled indigenous peoples to participate in the decision-making process of infrastructural development in their territories and codified their right to be fully consulted before exploration or exploitation activities begin.

Although the 1988 constitutional provisions were an important gain for indigenous cultural independence and property rights, the enforcement of these rights remains tenuous and often contingent on external political leverage. Because of this, Belo Monte's development process and that of other infrastructure projects have been alarmingly deficient in fulfilling the state's legal obligations to indigenous peoples. Leaders from the Xingu River Basin have made it clear that their right to consultation on Belo Monte as spelled out in the Constitution, UNRIP, and ILO 169 has not been honored.

José Carlos Arara of the Arara people on the Xingu's Big Bend, for example, has denounced the government's claims that he and other leaders took part in an official meeting with the government regarding Belo Monte, as mandated by the licensing process. He even has video footage of government officials stating that their 2009 meeting with local leadership was an unofficial consultation, clearly promising that an official audience would take place. In total, only four public hearings were held on Belo Monte, offering little or no access to the remote populations who stand to be most affected by the project. In addition, security forces impeded the entrance of civil

#### REPORT: AFTER RECOGNITION

society representatives to the hearings, and the few public queries that were voiced were dismissed, ridiculed, and evasively answered

Belo Monte has violated almost all the articles of UNDRIP, especially those that detail rights to full consultation and participation (including veto power) in development projects that are on or affect indigenous territories. or that affect indigenous cultural practices or survival.

Brazil has furthermore violated Article 231.3. Chapter VIII. of its own Constitution. which guarantees indigenous peoples' right to challenge the exploitation of water resources on their lands. And despite laws and policies promising environmental protection and community participation, Brazil's official environmental impact assessments (EIA), which is required for the Belo Monte project to receive a construction license, has received harsh criticism from national and international experts. The EIA barely covers even the minimum amount of information required by Brazilian legislation.5

A specialist panel of 40 independent international experts analyzed the 2009 EIA in response to a request from social justice and environmental watchdog groups in the Altamira region. The panel determined that

processes at public hearings were forced and accelerated. while the little information made available to the public was both misleading and incomplete. The EIA itself provided insufficient studies and analysis of the dam's impact on sedimentation and the water table, did not include the likely effects upon aquatic mammals or the probability of deforestation in the greater region, and blatantly omitted any analysis of the cultural, social, or economic impacts on communities downstream. The panel also concluded that the EIA also contained numerous quantitative inaccuracies and methodological inconsistencies, including overestimations of energy generation, underestimations of the size of the affected rural population, and severe negligence in the overall evaluation of health and environmental risks, and water security. The panel also determined that at least two indigenous areas should be added in the list of directly affected areas because the dam will cut off river flow in the Paquicamba and the Arara do Maia reserves.

Several Brazilian administrators have also raised concerns about the Belo Monte project. Two senior officials at the government's environmental agency IBAMA, Leozildo Tabajara da Silva Benjamin and Sebastião Custódio Pires, resigned in 2009, citing high-level political pressure to approve the project. In April, Judge Antonio Carlos de Almeida Campelo suspended the dam's preliminary license, writing in his decision that "it remains proven, unequivocally, that Belo Monte's plant will exploit the hydroelectric potential of areas occupied by indigenous people who would be directly affected by the construction and development of the project." Campelo filed three injunctions against Belo Monte's license, but they were quickly dismissed by

"The Lula government

is clearly pressuring

the courts to approve

Belo Monte against the

rights and interests

populations of the

Xingu, yet it is our

lives at stake," said

Sheyla Yakarepi

Juruna.

and the local

of indigenous people

a higher court. In June, Campelo was removed from ruling on environmental cases altogether in an administrative maneuver.6

"The Lula government is clearly pressuring the courts to approve Belo Monte against the rights and interests of Indigenous people and the local populations of the Xingu, yet it is our lives at stake," said Sheyla Yakarepi Juruna, a leader of the Juruna people. "Even so, the people affected by this dam are

united and determined to stop the project, we will not give up this fight."7 Belo Monte will be funded almost entirely

by Brazil's National Development Bank (BNDES), which is linked to Brazil's Ministry of Development, Industry and Foreign Trade (MDIC) and is bankrolled by Brazil's workers' pension and treasury funds.8 The primary financier of government develop-

ment initiatives, BNDES is expected to finance up to 80% of Belo Monte's costs, which could exceed \$30 billion. As a public institution, BNDES has received persistent criticism for its lack of transparency and public participation in its lending process and has few, if any, social or environmental safeguards for its projects.9

HE INDIGENOUS GROUPS THROUGHOUT THE XINGU RIVER basin-including the Kayapó, Arara, Juruna, and L Xipaia tribes—have consistently and adamantly spoken out against government plans to build the Bleo Monte dam. Indigenous leaders have repeatedly promised to lay down their lives to defend the river upon which they depend for survival. On April 23, Kayapó groups began a monthlong blockade of the BR-80 highway where it crosses the Xingu River, disrupting a major transport artery for commercial goods. In a May 1 interview with the French channel TF1, Chief Raoni of the Kayapó said, "I have asked my warriors to prepare for war, and I have spoken of this with other tribes from the upper Xingu. We will not let them [build this dam]."

The state-run electric company Electronorte has attempted to buy off some Xingu-area peoples with a financial compensation package in exchange for their public support for the project. In reality, this "compensation" package is composed of services that are already constitutionally guaranteed to indigenous people, yet are treated by Electronorte and the media as handouts because of a lack of public information. There have also been threats that social services will be withdrawn entirely from communities that continue to oppose the Belo Monte project. This has effectively fractured a previously united indigenous resistance to the dam, and the Xicrim people—citing fears of retaliation, cutoff services, and no compensation for their communities—have refused to participate in further resistance activities or dialogues.

After a June 4 meeting of leaders from 10 indigenous nations, Kayapó leader Megaron Txucarramãe stated: "I am sad and angry, not angry with our indigenous brothers, but I am angry with the government, with Electronorte, who worked to fool them, using money to pit us against each other, demobilizing our struggle against Belo Monte. We have decided not to fight and rather to step back and converse among ourselves. We are not going to fight with our brothers. We will ask the NGOs to help us go to Brasilia to speak with Lula; that is what the leaders agreed here."

José Carlos Arara explained, "Our ancestors are there inside this land, our blood is inside the land, and we have to pass on this land with the story of our ancestors to our children. We don't want to fight, but we are ready to fight for our land if we are threatened. We want to live on our land in peace with all that we have there."

But contrary to promises made in the media and in the Brazilian constitution, neither Lula nor other government officials have been willing to speak with indigenous groups in any formal setting to discuss Belo Monte, impacts of its construction, or residents' concerns. Instead of enforcing its own laws, Brazil prefers to turn a blind eye, just as miners, ranchers, and developers have ignored all indigenous constitutional protections. Even more chilling, plans have already been developed for over 100 new dams in the region.

Part of the larger problem is that Brazil's indigenous peoples still have ambiguous legal standing. It remains unclear if indigenous individuals—historically ascribed a unique position as statutory minors, or "wards of the state"—can even claim citizenship. This has encouraged persistent discrimination by the non-indigenous community, and has allowed corporate and economic interests to take priority in the development and management of indigenous lands. Moreover, linguistic and geographical barriers, together with unfamiliarity with the political system, have led indigenous Brazilians to depend heavily

upon outside mediators to defend their rights, a situation that continues today.

Throughout the 1980s and 1990s, environmentalists and indigenous groups formed partnerships to protect native lands and to fight against environmentally devastating development projects. Support from local and international civil society gave Brazilian indigenous leaders a new independence from FUNAI, and an opportunity to take grievances directly to international supporters and a global audience. Attention from *Avatar* director James Cameron and two of its stars, Sigourney Weaver and Joel David Moore, has renewed a global interest in the plight of indigenous people in Brazil today. And this time around, the stakes are higher than ever before. Unfortunately, mainstream Brazilian media and many government officials perpetuate conspiracy theories that indigenous rights are simply a strategy for foreign control of Brazilian natural resources.

This support enabled the successful resistance against the first Xingu dams more than 20 years ago. The Kayapó of the Upper Xingu Basin, who had prior success advocating for the removal of illegal gold miners and loggers from their lands, were among the most vocal indigenous opponents of the government's original plans to dam the Xingu, known then as the Kararoâ project. In 1988, two Kayapó leaders flew to Washington and spoke directly to officials at the World Bank, the U.S. Treasury, and Congress about the dam project. In 1989, dozens of indigenous nations came together for the Conference of Indigenous Peoples of the Xingu, staging a protest in Altamira to demand that the Xingu River remain free of dams. Their steadfast resistance, together with broad-based international support, contributed to the World Bank's decision to suspend Brazil's first power-sector loan in 1989, forcing the government to postpone the Kararoâ dam complex.

The arguments for building the belo monte dam do not begin to justify the true costs of its construction, nor do they hide the Brazilian government's hypocrisy in pursuing expedited development and permitting processes while paying lip service to indigenous rights and environmental conservation. The Belo Monte dam project defies constitutional and international policies, and will have devastating, permanent social and environmental consequences. The fight to stop Belo Monte and conserve the Xingu region is critical to preserving indigenous cultural identity and to ensuring fair treatment in future land management and developmental activities. Slated for completion in 2015, the dam will likely continue to be a source of conflict in the Amazon in the months and years ahead.

- Times. January 28, 2005.
- David Barstow, "Behind TV Analysts, Pentagon's Hidden Hand," The New York Times. April 20, 2008.
- Glenn Greenwald, "The Pulitzer-Winning Investigation That Dare Not Be Uttered on TV." Salon.com. April 21, 2009.
- 30. Oscar Corral, "10 Miami Journalists Take U.S. Pay," The Miami Herald, September 8, 2006. According to the Government Accountability Office, Radio and TV Martí's coverage often presents "individual views as news" and includes "editorializing," "unsubstantiated reports," and "offensive and incendiary language." See General Accountability Office, "Broadcasting to Cuba: Actions Are Needed to Improve Strategy and Operations. Report to the Chairman, Subcommittee on International Organizations, Human Rights, and Oversight, Committee on Foreign Affairs, House of Representatives" (January 2009), 27–28.
- 31. The FOIA documents on the U.S. funding are available at freethefive.org/legalFront/FOIA/index.htm.
- 32. Jesse Freeston, "Media Took Gov't Cash During Trial of 'Cuban 5,' " The Real News Network June 14, 2010
- For an argument in favor of government intervention to support journalism, see John Nichols and Robert W. McChesney, "How to Save Journalism," The Nation, January 7, 2010.
- 34. "To Learn From History, Not Be Trapped by It," Obama speech transcript, April 18, 2009, Port of Spain, Trinidad and Tobago.

#### Introduction: After Recognition

- Servicios en Comunicación Intercultural Servindi (servindi.org), "Ecuador: En escalada represiva Correa acusa a líderes indígenas de terroristas," June 30, 2010.
- See Marc Becker, "Moving Forward: The Fourth Continental Summit of Indigenous Peoples," June 12, 2009, nacla.org/node/5891.

#### Colombia's Minga Under Pressure

- See Micheál Ó Tuathail and Manuel Rozental, "'Authorized' Minga in Colombia? The Challenges of Popular Movements," UpsideDownWorld.org, November 9, 2010.
- See ACIN, "With Humility and a Conscience, This Is Our Decision," communiqué, November 3, 2008, available a t mamaradio.blogspot.com/2008/11/with-humility-and-conscience-this-is.html.
- 3. Ó Tuathail and Rozental, "'Authorized' Minga in Colombia?"
- Lisardo Domicó, "La alternative en el campo indígena es lo comunitario, lo propio," Etnias y Política 5 (Bogotá: CECOIN, December 2007): 71–75.
- Juan Houghton, "A propósito del congreso de la Organización Nacional Indígena de Colombia," Etnias y Política 5 (Bogotá: CECOIN, December 2007): 77–87.
- For a detailed analysis of the Nietos de Quintín and threats to the indigenous movement in Cauca, see ACIN, "Estrategias para dividir al movimiento indígena," statement, April 29, 2010, available at asicolombia.com/ comunicadoxmls. Estrategias.html.
- 7. Ibid.
- See ONIC, "Campaña Internacional para la Pervivencia de los Pueblos Indígenas en Riesgo de Extinción en Colombia," March 12, 2010, onic.org.co/ actualidad.shtml?x=36553.
- "The Walk of Our Word: Colombia Will Walk the Minga! Translation of the Final Working Document From the Social and Community Minga in Colombia," November 21, 2008, available at mamaradio.blogspot.com/2008\_11\_01\_ archive.html.

#### The Minga's History Repeats Itself

- Virginie Laurent, Comunidades indígenas, espacios políticos y movilización electoral en Colombia, 1990–1998 (Bogotá: ICANH, 2005), 50–55.
- This account is based on interviews with Ezekiel Vitonás (Nasa), former chief counsel of the Association of Indigenous Councils of Northern Cauca (ACIN) and member of the CRIC's executive committee, and Lisardo Domicó (Embera

Katio), secretary-general of the National Indigenous Organization of Colombia (ONIC) and ex-president of the Indigenous Organization of Antióquia, May 9, 2005, WBAI Pacifica Radio (wbai.org) in New York, during the UN Forum on Indigenous Peoples Worldwide. Jesús Rey Avirama (Kokonuco), activist and former president of the Regional Indigenous Council of Cauca (CRIC), also consulted on this article.

#### Bolivia's New Water Wars

- Bloomberg, "Sumitomo to Boost Zinc, Lead Output at Bolivia Mine," June 3, 2009.
- Los Tiempos (Cochabamba), "El Gobierno no descarta usar la fuerza pública para solucionar el conflicto en San Cristóbal." April 17, 2010.
- EFE, "Campesinos bolivianos suspenden bloqueo de vía férrea hacia Chile," April 23, 2010.
- Óscar Olivera and Tom Lewis, Cochabamba! Water War in Bolivia (South End Press, 2004); Jim Shultz, "The Cochabamba Water Revolt, Ten Years Later," Yes!. April 20, 2010.
- Bloomberg, "Vanishing Bolivian Glacier Ends Highest Ski Run," August 5, 2009
- For more on this problem, see Linda Farthing, "Bolivia's Dilemma: Development Confronts the Legacy of Extraction," NACLA Report on the Americas 42, no. 5 (September/October 2009): 25–29.
- Los Tiempos, "Nor Lípez: inician diálogo en la zona; sigue bloqueo," April 22, 2010
- Agence France-Press, "Bolivia Slams Japan Mining Firm for 'Plundering' Resources," April 18, 2010.
- Erbol Comunicaciones (Bolivia), "Gobierno prevé reunión con pobladores de Nor Lípez para esta semana," April 19, 2010.
- Minera San Cristóbal, "A la opinión pública," paid statement, La Prensa (La Paz), April 25, 2010.
- Erbol, "Minera San Cristóbal gana mil millones de dólares y sólo tributa 3,5 por ciento al año," March 17, 2010.
- 12. Ramos and Quispe are quoted in Erbol Comunicaciones, "Darán el primer paso para un referendo mundial, pero sin reconocer la mesa 18." April 18, 2010.
- 13. Los Tiempos, "Sectores y 'mesa 18' piden parar labor extractiva," April 21, 2010
- 14. World People's Conference on Climate Change and the Rights of the Mother Earth, "Bolivian President Evo Morales to Deliver Results of People's Conference on Climate Change to UN," press release, May 7, 2010.
- Los Tiempos, "Evo amenaza con una demanda si no se toma en cuenta la Declaración de Tiquipaya," April 22, 2010.

#### Brazil's Native Peoples and the Belo Monte Dam

- Guy Burton, "Lula and Economic Development," GlobalAffairs.es, June 18, 2010.
- Sue Branford, "Belo Monte—Indians Threaten 'River of Blood,' " Latin America Bureau, lab.org.uk, April 26, 2010
- Quoted in Tom Philips "Brazil to Build Controversial Belo Monte Hydroelectric Dam in Amazon Rainforest," The Guardian (London), February 2, 2010.
- Seth Garfield, Indigenous Struggle at the Heart of Brazil: State Policy, Frontier Expansion, and the Xavante Indians, 1937–1988 (Duke University Press, 2001), 143
- Amazon Watch, "Ten Myths the Brazilian Government Wants You to Believe About Belo Monte," fact sheet, 2010.
- Telma Monteiro, "Portaria cria vara federal ambiental no Pará e novo juiz assume ações contra Belo Monte," telmadmonteiro.blogspot.com, June 4, 2010; Amazon Watch, "Update: Growing Legal Crisis Around Belo Monte," amazonwatch.org/newsroom, June 11, 2010.
- Movimento Xingu Vivo Para Sempre, International Rivers, Amazon Watch, "Belo Monte Dam Auction Goes Forward in Brazil after Court Overrules Second Injunction," press release, amazonwatch.org/ newsroom, April 20, 2010.
- 8. International Rivers and Amazon Watch, "Lack of Private Sector in Belo Monte

#### NOTES

- Consortium Signals Investor Concerns Over Financial Risks," press release, international rivers.org, July 16, 2010.
- Plataforma Bndes, "A Letter From Peoples Affected by Projects Financed by BNDES," plataformabndes.org.br. November 25, 2009.

## Extractivism Spills Death and Injustice in Peru

- Quoted in Milagros Salazar, "Don't Minimize Impacts of Amazon Oil Spill," Inter Press Service, July 1, 2010
- Iván Herrera Gálvez, "Perú: el mito de la petrolera 'limpia y responsible' se hunde en la oleosa realidad," Servicios en Comunicación Intercultural Servindi (servindi.org: Lima, Peru), June 30, 2010.
- CNN.com, "Oil Estimate Raised to 35,000-60,000 Barrels a Day," July 16, 2010.
- Servicios en Comunicación Intercultural Servindi, "Peru: Denuncian atentado criminal a la ecologia de los rios Totora y Opamayo," June 28, 2010.
- Milagros Salazar, "La impotente regulación," IDL-Reporteros.pe, June 3, 2010
- La República (Lima), "Ordenan paralizar operaciones de mina Caudalosa Chica," July 13, 2010.

#### **Indigenous Justice Faces the State**

- 1. CONAPO, Indicies de Marginación 2005, conapo.gob.mx/index.
- Armando Bartra, Guerrero Bronco. Campesinos, ciudadanos y guerrilleros, en la Costa Grande (México, Editorial, ERA 2000); Joaquín Flores, Reinventando la democracia. El sistema de los policías comunitarios y las luchas indias (México: Plaza y Valdéz, 2007).
- 3. See feature articles in Proceso (Mexico City), no.1754, June 13, 2010.
- Comisión Estatal de Derechos Humanos de la Montaña Tlachinollan, Informes www.tlachinollan.org/notart/notart100308\_win.html.
- María Teresa Sierra "Las mujeres indígenas ante la justicia comunitaria. Perspectivas desde la interculturalidad y los derechos," *Desacatos* 31 (CIESAS, 2009): 73–88. See also "Folleto Mujeres Comunitaria: Mirada y participación de las mujeres en la comunitaria," www.policiacomunitaria.org.
- Rachel Sieder, "Building Mayan Authority: The 'Recovery' of Indigenous Law in Post-Conflict Guatemala," Law, Politics and Society (under review).
- Kau Sirenio Pioquinto, "Detiene la Comunitaria a otros siete por homicidios y asaltos en Malinaltepec," El Sur de Guerrero (Acapulco), April 13, 2010.
- William Roseberry, "Hegemony and the Language of Contention," in Gil Joseph and David Nugent, eds., Everyday Forms of State Formation: Revolution and the Negotiation of Rule in Modern Mexico (Duke University Press, 1994).

#### MALA: Discrediting Alternatives to Neoliberalism

- Juan Forero, "Oil-Rich Venezuela Gripped by Economic Crisis," The Washington Post, April 29, 2010.
- The Miami Herald, "Venezuela Heads toward Disaster," editorial, February 8, 2010; Marifeli Pérez-Stable, "Chávez Snubs Colombia," The Miami Herald, op-ed, May 23, 2010; Jackson Diehl, "A Revolution in Ruins," The Washington Post, op-ed, January 25, 2010.
- 3. The Washington Post, "Mr. Chávez's Weapons: While the Economy Plummets, Venezuela's Strongman Splurges," editorial, April 8, 2010. For more examples of the Post's sustained denunciation of the Chávez government, see the following editorials: "Venezuela's 'Revolution,' " January 14, 2005; "Cash-and-Carry Rule: Venezuela's Hugo Chávez Cements His Autocracy With Petrodollars and Another Push For 'Reform,' " August 17, 2007.
- Scott Wilson, "Obama Closes Summit, Vows Broader Engagement With Latin America," The Washington Post, April 20, 2009.
- Mark Weisbrot, "Venezuela's Recovery Depends on Economic Policy," Le Monde diplomatique, reposted on ZNet, April 17, 2010.
- 6. On this history of hypocrisy, see Ha-Joon Chang, Bad Samaritans: The Myth

- of Free Trade and the Secret History of Capitalism (2007; reprint, London: Bloomsbury Press. 2008).
- Tamara Pearson, "The Insidious Bureaucracy in Venezuela: Biggest Barrier to Social Change." Venezuelanalysis.com, May 17, 2010.
- Mark Weisbrot, "Venezuela's Recovery Depends on Economic Policy." See also Weisbrot, "Venezuela Is Not Greece." The Guardian (London), May 6, 2010.
- 9. See Federico Fuentes, "Venezuela's Economic Woes?" ZNet, May 23, 2010.
- 10. Weisbrot, "Venezuela's Recovery Depends on Economic Policy." I have substituted the figure of 3.7% for Weisbrot's 3%, since the former is the figure given in Simon Romero and Andrés Schipani, "Neighbors Challenge Energy Aims in Bolivia." The New York Times. January 10, 2010.
- 11. On inequality see the report by the Economic Commission for Latin America and the Caribbean (ECLAC), "Social Panorama of Latin America" (briefing paper, 2009), 11–12. Quotes from *The Economist*, "Power Grab: Another Bolivian Nationalisation," May 8, 2010, and Juan Forero, "Chile Race Reflects Broad Regional Trend: Growing Preference for Free-Market Centrists Seen in Latin America," *The Washington Post*, January 17, 2010. On the implicitly (or explicitly) negative meaning of nationalization and Chávez's name in the U.S. media, see particularly the articles in the November/December 2006 issue of *Extral*.
- The Washington Post, "Bolivia's Rift: President Evo Morales's Attempt to Impose Venezuelan-Style Socialism Is Literally Splitting the Country" (editorial), May 6, 2008.
- Romero and Schipani, "Neighbors Challenge Energy Aims in Bolivia"; cf. Romero and Schipani, "In Bolivia, a Force for Change Endures," The New York Times, December 6, 2009.
- The Economist, "The Explosive Apex of Evo's Power: Bolivia's Presidential Election," December 12, 2009.
- Juan Forero, "Despite Billions in U.S. Aid, Colombia Struggles to Reduce Poverty," *The Washington Post*, April 19, 2010; ECLAC, "Social Panorama of Latin America," 11–12.
- 16. Forero, "Chile Race Reflects Broad Regional Trend."
- Alexei Barrionuevo, "Chilean Vote Is another Sign of Latin America's Fading Political Polarization." The New York Times. January 20, 2010.
- Jackson Diehl, "Buying Support in Latin America," op-ed, The Washington Post, September 26, 2005.
- 19. Pérez-Stable, "Chávez Snubs Colombia."
- Corporación Latinobarómetro, Informe 2008 (Santiago, Chile), 38; Informe 2009, 95–96. For additional analysis, see Kevin Young, "US Policy and Democracy in Latin America: The Latinobarómetro Poll," ZNet, May 26, 2009, and "The 2009 Latinobarómetro Poll" (blog), ZNet, December 15, 2009.
- 21. See Young, "US Policy and Democracy in Latin America," n. 1.
- Charles Eisendrath, "The Bloody End of a Marxist Dream," Time, September 24, 1973, quoted in Devon Bancroft, "The Chilean Coup and the Failings of the U.S. Media" (unpublished manuscript).
- Joanne Omang, "The Revolution Comes First: The Sandinistas Are Allowing Nicaragua's Economy to Collapse," The Washington Post, October 6, 1985.
- 24. Flora Lewis, "One Step Forward," *The New York Times*, February 5, 1988.
- Thomas W. Walker, Nicaragua: Living in the Shadow of the Eagle, 4th ed. (Westview Press, 2003 [1981]), 95, 129; William Blum, Killing Hope: U.S. Military and CIA Interventions Since World War II (Common Courage Press, 1995), 302.
- 26. "Hunger, desperation and overthrow of government": Deputy Assistant Secretary of State for Inter-American Affairs Lester Mallory to Assistant Secretary of State for Inter-American Affairs Roy Rubottom, April 6, 1960, in Foreign Relations of the United States, 1958–1960, vol. VI: Cuba (Washington: US Government Printing Office, 1991), 885. "Making the economy scream": Handwritten notes of CIA director Richard Helms, "Notes on Meeting With the President on Chile, September 15, 1970," in Chile and the United States: Declassified Documents relating to the Military Coup, 1970–1976, National Security Archive Electronic Briefing Book no. 8.

# **COPYRIGHT INFORMATION**



Author: Diamond, Sara; Poirier, Christian

Title: Brazil's Native Peoples and the Belo Monte Dam: A Case Study

Source: NACLA Rep Am 43 no5 S/O 2010 p. 25-9, 39-40

*ISSN*: 1071-4839

Publisher: North American Congress on Latin America

38 Greene Street, 4th Floor, New York, NY 10013

The magazine publisher is the copyright holder of this article and it is reproduced with permission. Further reproduction of this article in violation of the copyright is prohibited. To contact the publisher: http://www.nacla.org/

This article may be used for research, teaching and private study purposes. Any substantial or systematic reproduction, re-distribution, re-selling, loan or sublicensing, systematic supply or distribution in any form to anyone is expressly forbidden. The publisher does not give any warranty express or implied or make any representation that the contents will be complete or accurate or up to date. The accuracy of any instructions, formulae and drug doses should be independently verified with primary sources. The publisher shall not be liable for any loss, actions, claims, proceedings, demand or costs or damages whatsoever or howsoever caused arising directly or indirectly in connection with or arising out of the use of this material.